# States Should Drop Accreditation Requirements for New Colleges

**Preston Cooper** 

December 2024

## **Key Points**

- Most states require private degree-granting universities to gain recognition from an accrediting agency to operate.
- Accreditation is a significant barrier to entry in higher education. Accreditors force colleges to bear substantial costs but are not an effective quality control.
- States should allow colleges to operate without accreditation if they satisfy other state regulatory requirements and adopt consumer protections.

Accreditation is a major barrier to higher education reform. In a bid to reduce the agencies' power over state universities, Florida and North Carolina have passed laws requiring public colleges to periodically change accreditors.¹ Florida Governor Ron DeSantis spoke for many policy-savvy conservative leaders when he declared that you can trace university ideological capture "all the way to the accreditation cartels."² Florida even filed an unsuccessful lawsuit alleging that the entire system of accreditation is unconstitutional.³

Constitutional or not, accreditors are an administrative anomaly: private nonprofit agencies that nonetheless possess life-and-death power over higher education. To maintain federal funding, universities must satisfy the administrative requirements and whims of these unelected entities. Would-be startup colleges have to jump through accreditor-designed hoops simply to operate.

But states can deal a blow to accreditors' power. To reduce college costs and promote innovation in higher education, states should drop accreditation requirements for new and existing colleges that otherwise satisfy the conditions for state authorization.

## Accreditation Keeps the Higher Education Market Stagnant

The higher education market is static. Just 1 percent of four-year college students attend a school founded in the 21st century.4

In theory, rising demand induces more firms to enter. Yet even as college enrollment has increased by about 30 percent in the past 30 years,<sup>5</sup> the number of colleges has declined.<sup>6</sup> Economic theory holds that when demand rises but new firms don't enter, incumbents raise their prices. No wonder, then, that tuition has increased by 80 percent at private colleges.<sup>7</sup>

In theory, a triad of regulatory entities controls entry into the higher education market: the US Department of Education (ED), state authorizing entities, and accreditors. Yet in practice, ED and states outsource their responsibility to accreditors. ED requires colleges to be accredited to access federal student aid, while

Figure 1. Is Accreditation Required for Private, Nonprofit, Degree-Granting Colleges?

Source: Compiled by the author from state authorization agency websites and National Council for State Authorization Reciprocity Agreements, https://nc-sara.org/guide/topic-search?topics=182.

authorizers usually require colleges to be accredited simply to exist. The triad, then, is in truth a monad.

Accreditors present significant costs to new colleges. In addition to fees, which can run into the tens of thousands of dollars,<sup>8</sup> complying with accreditation requirements may demand thousands of hours of staff time. One analysis of accreditation's direct and indirect costs finds that each accreditation cycle sets a college back more than \$300,000.9 Accreditors have an incentive to make barriers to entry steep: Most accreditation commissions are full of representatives from the incumbent schools those accreditors oversee.<sup>10</sup> Few businesses want to make life easier for their would-be competitors.

Moreover, there's little evidence that accreditation makes for effective quality control. All major accreditors approve of hundreds of degree programs at their member institutions that typically yield no return on investment for students.<sup>11</sup> Accreditors rarely sanction schools for poor student outcomes such as low graduation rates or high student loan default rates.<sup>12</sup> Accreditors also pressure colleges and universities to adopt left-wing policies, such as expanding diversity, equity, and inclusion offices.<sup>13</sup> Despite all this, most state governments—including those in red states—

continue to lean on accreditors to set standards at the colleges they authorize.

Yes No

## Accreditation's Role in State Authorization

State authorization is typically the first point of entry for new colleges seeking to enter the higher education market. Institutions usually need authorization just to call themselves "colleges" or "universities" and enroll students, even if they have no interest in seeking taxpayer funding through student aid programs. Each state operates one or more agencies that authorize institutions seeking to offer higher education in the state.<sup>14</sup>

These authorizers impose varying requirements, such as faculty qualifications and student-faculty ratios. Authorizers usually also insist on certain consumer protections, such as tuition-refund policies and a procedure for handling student complaints. Assessments can take anywhere from a week to over a year. 15

Most states require accreditation as a condition of state authorization. In 42 states, regulators require private, nonprofit, degree-granting colleges to be accredited as a condition of authorization (Figure 1).<sup>16</sup>

Many states grant new institutions provisional authorization and then give the school limited time to secure accreditation. For instance, the Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board gave the University of Austin, a startup college, provisional approval in October 2023. The institution now has until 2031 to secure recognition from an accreditor; if it fails, the school could lose permission to operate.<sup>17</sup> Accreditors, therefore, have veto power over not only federal aid but also a college's very existence.

Some states don't even permit provisional approval. Oklahoma, for instance, bars unaccredited institutions from offering degree programs or even "degree-related instruction." In practice, new institutions respond to this by partnering with existing institutions—that is, by asking a competitor for permission to launch.

Even in states that don't require accreditation to operate, accreditation still factors in. In Tennessee, for instance, accredited institutions can apply for an expedited authorization process, which allows them to bypass some of the state's other requirements for authorization.<sup>19</sup>

## **States Should Decouple Authorization from Accreditation**

Barriers to new colleges inflate tuition and reduce innovation, and accreditation is the most formidable of these barriers to entry.

Theoretically, accreditation is voluntary. Though colleges must be accredited to access federal student aid, institutions with no interest in taxpayer funding could—in theory—enroll students and grant degrees without accreditation. In practice, however, this is vanishingly rare. Even colleges that famously operate outside the federal student aid system, such as Hillsdale College, are still accredited per state requirements.<sup>20</sup>

By contrast, the postsecondary education market is more dynamic for nondegree-granting schools, where accreditation requirements are less common. Nondegree programs operating without accreditation (or federal student aid) have lower tuition than similar accredited programs, with no apparent difference in quality.<sup>21</sup>

This leads to a simple proposal: States should no longer require accreditation as a condition of state authorization. New institutions should be allowed to operate

even if they lack accreditation and have no plans to seek it. Existing institutions should not be required to maintain their accreditation to maintain authorization.

Institutions seeking federal student aid would still be required to earn accreditation, and states could preserve accreditation requirements for state-based financial aid programs. But schools that don't want taxpayer funding shouldn't have to face the ordeal of becoming accredited. If students and other private actors wish to spend their own funds at unaccredited institutions that satisfy other regulatory and consumer protection requirements, they should be free to do so.

State authorizers should ensure that approved colleges—accredited and unaccredited—implement credible tuition-refund policies and develop teach-out plans, which would allow students at closing institutions to finish their programs.<sup>22</sup> Policymakers might consider requiring colleges to pay into common funds that will make students whole in cases of fraud or closure, as 17 states currently do.<sup>23</sup>

New colleges that don't have to worry about accreditation will see lower startup costs and could pass these savings on to students. But new colleges will also have more freedom to innovate, as their critical first few years could be spent making a new educational model work rather than trying to satisfy the cookie-cutter formula of a given accreditor.

Removing the pressure of accreditation will give new colleges breathing room to build up a track record of success in their early years. New institutions could then point to a solid performance record if they do eventually decide to apply for accreditation. It is quite likely that many new colleges would end up applying for accreditation at some point—but they could make that decision on their own terms.

Granted, dropping accreditation as a requirement for state authorization will not transform things overnight. Schools operating without accreditation will still be at a disadvantage, even if they can operate legally. For one, lack of access to federal student aid puts unaccredited schools on an uneven playing field. Students will likely be wary of unaccredited schools for additional reasons: A degree from one of these institutions may not satisfy the requirements for professional licensure or graduate school admission, among other things.

But conservatives who wish to break the accreditation cartel must begin somewhere. Schools could carve out niches and demonstrate viable business models even without accreditation. If a critical mass of states drops accreditation requirements for authorization, it could inspire other entities to relax their own accreditation requirements. Even if accreditation remains a corner of the regulatory triad, such a movement might force accreditors to reform themselves to remain relevant.

#### **Conclusion**

Conservatives see little value in the accreditation system—and rightly so. Yet most states, including deep-red strongholds, continue to require colleges to gain accreditation simply to exist—even if those schools have no interest in taxpayer funding. Simply repealing this requirement can deal a blow to accreditors' power to shape higher education while lowering costs and catalyzing innovation.

### **About the Author**

**Preston Cooper** is a senior fellow at the American Enterprise Institute, where his work focuses on higher education return on investment, student loans, and higher education reform.

#### **Notes**

- 1. Laura Spitalniak, "North Carolina Law Forces Colleges to Change Accreditors Every Cycle," *Higher Ed Dive*, October 10, 2023, https://www.highereddive.com/news/north-carolina-law-forces-colleges-to-change-accreditors-every-cycle/696197/.
- 2. Jonathan Swan et al., "Five Takeaways from a Rocky 2024 Debut," *The New York Times*, May 25, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/25/us/politics/takeaways-desantis-2024-twitter.html.
- 3. Katherine Knott, "DeSantis Challenges Constitutionality of Accreditation," *Inside Higher Ed*, June 27, 2023, https://www.insidehighered.com/news/government/student-aid-policy/2023/06/27/florida-lawsuit-challenges-constitutionality; and Doug Lederman, "Judge Rejects Florida Lawsuit Challenging Accreditation," *Inside Higher Ed*, October 3, 2024, https://www.insidehighered.com/news/quick-takes/2024/10/03/judge-rejects-fla-suit-challenging-higher-ed-accreditation.
- 4. US Department of Education, Federal Student Aid, "Weekly School File," https://fsapartners.ed.gov/additional-resources/reports/weekly-school-file.
- 5. US Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences, National Center for Education Statistics, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2023, Table 303.10, https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d23/tables/dt23\_303.10.asp.
- 6. US Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences, National Center for Education Statistics, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2024, Table 317.10, https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d23/tables/dt23\_317.10.asp.
- 7. Jennifer Ma and Matea Pender, *Trends in Higher Education Series: Trends in College Pricing and Student Aid* 2022, College Board, October 2022, 13, https://research.collegeboard.org/media/pdf/trends-in-college-pricing-student-aid-2022. pdf#page=13.
- 8. Higher Learning Commission, "Dues and Fees Schedule: Fiscal Year 2024–25," https://www.hlcommission.org/accreditation/dues-and-fees-schedule/.
- 9. P. J. Woolston, "The Costs of Institutional Accreditation: A Study of Direct and Indirect Costs" (PhD diss., University of Southern California, 2012), https://www.proquest.com/docview/1152182950.
- 10. Preston Cooper, Not Impartial: Examining Accreditation Commissioners' Conflicts of Interest, E21 Manhattan Institute: Economic Policies for the 21st Century, November 11, 2016, https://media4.manhattan-institute.org/sites/e21/files/Cooper.NotImpartialReport. Final\_.pdf.
- 11. Preston Cooper, "College Accreditation Does Not Guarantee Good Student Outcomes," Foundation for Research on Equal Opportunity, May 16, 2023, https://freopp.org/whitepapers/college-accreditation-does-not-guarantee-good-student-outcomes/.
- 12. Stig Leschly and Yazmin Guzman, Oversight of Academic Quality and Student Outcomes by Accreditors of US Higher Education: Evidence from the Database of Accredited Postsecondary Institutions and Programs, Harvard Business School Postsecondary Commission, March 1, 2022, https://postsecondarycommission.org/report-on-oversight-of-college-academic-quality-by-higher-education-accreditors/.
- 13. Jonathan Butcher, *Policymakers Should Use Supreme Court Cases on Racial Preferences to Launch Reform of College Accreditation*, Heritage Foundation, February 9, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/education/report/policymakers-should-use-supreme-court-cases-racial-preferences-launch-reform.
- 14. Thomas Harnisch et al., *Enhancing State Authorization: The Need for Action by States as Stewards of Higher Education Performance*, Education Commission of the States, December 2016, https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED571744.pdf.

- 15. Andrew P. Kelly et al., *Inputs, Outcomes, Quality Assurance: A Closer Look at State Oversight of Higher Education*, American Enterprise Institute, August 13, 2015, https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/inputs-outcomes-quality-assurance-a-closer-look-at-state-oversight-of-higher-education/.
- 16. National Council for State Authorization of Reciprocity Agreements, "The State Authorization Guide," https://nc-sara.org/guide/state-authorization-guide.
- 17. Preston Cooper, "A New Hope for Higher Education," *Education Next* 24, no. 3 (2024): 40–47, https://www.educationnext.org/new-hope-for-higher-education-regulatory-red-tape-university-austin/.
- 18. National Council for State Authorization of Reciprocity Agreements, "Oklahoma State Regents for Higher Education," March 12, 2024, https://nc-sara.org/agency/oklahoma-state-regents-higher-education.
  - 19. Tenn. Code Ann. § 49-7-2022 (2023).
- 20. Hillsdale College, "College Profile," https://www.hillsdale.edu/about/college-profile/; and Grove City College, "Accreditations & Affiliations," https://www.gcc.edu/Home/Academics/Accreditations-Affiliations.
- 21. Stephanie Riegg Cellini and Claudia Goldin, "Does Federal Student Aid Raise Tuition? New Evidence on For-Profit Colleges," *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy* 6, no. 4 (2014): 174–206, https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/pol.6.4.174.
- 22. David A. Tandberg et al., *Improving State Authorization: The State Role in Ensuring Quality and Consumer Protection in Higher Education*, State Higher Education Executive Officers Association, July 2019, https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED598662.pdf.
- 23. Institute for College Access & Success, "STRF Under Pressure: Lessons from Silicon Valley University's Demise," August 19, 2024, https://ticas.org/california/strf-under-pressure-lessons-from-silicon-valley-universitys-demise/.

© 2024 by the American Enterprise Institute for Public Policy Research. All rights reserved.

The American Enterprise Institute (AEI) is a nonpartisan, nonprofit, 501(c)(3) educational organization and does not take institutional positions on any issues. The views expressed here are those of the author(s).